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OMB NO. 0938-0391

STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES
AND PLAN OF CORRECTIONS

NAME OF PROVIDER OR SUPPLIER

BAYADA HOME HEALTH CARE INC

(X1) PROVIDER/SUPPLIER/CLIA
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
247209

(X2) MULTIPLE CONSTRUCTION

A. BUILDING

B. WING

(X3) DATE SURVEY COMPLETED

12/02/2022

STREET ADDRESS, CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE

3033 Campus Drive, #E280 , PLYMOUTH, Minnesota, 55441

(X4) ID SUMMARY STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES
PREFIX (EACH DEFICIENCY MUST BE PRECEDED BY FULL

TAG REGULATORY OR LSC IDENTIFYING INFORMATION)

G0000 INITIAL COMMENTS

On 11/30/22 - 12/2/22 a complaint survey was
conducted. The agency was found to have not met
the requirements at 42 CFR. Part 484 for Home
Health Agencies.

The cumulative effects of these findings resulted
in the Home Health Agency’s inability to ensure
provision of quality of care.

Based on the severity of the deficiency citied the
Condition of Participation: Skilled Professional
Services 42 CFR 484.75 at G700 was found not met.

ID
PREFIX

TAG

G0000

PROVIDER'S PLAN OF CORRECTION
(EACH CORRECTIVE ACTION SHOULD BE

CROSS-REFERENCED TO THE
APPROPRIATE DEFICIENCY)

(X5)
COMPLETION

DATE

H72096069C/94525 was substantiated deficiencies
were issued at G710 as a result of the complaint
investigation.

G0700 Skilled professional services G0700

CFR(s): 484.75

Condition of participation: Skilled professional
services.

Skilled professional services include skilled
nursing services, physical therapy,
speech-language pathology services, and
occupational therapy, as specified in §409.44 of
this chapter, and physician or allowed
practitioner and medical social work services as
specified in §409.45 of this chapter. Skilled
professionals who provide services to HHA patients
directly or under arrangement must participate in
the coordination of care.

This CONDITION is NOT MET as evidenced by:

Based on severity of the deficiency cited, the
home health agency (HHA) failed to meet the
Condition of Participation: Skilled Professional
Services at 42 CFR 484.75. The agency failed to
provide skilled professional services according to
the plan of care approved by the medical provider
for 1 of 1 patients (P1) who required a gait belt

Any deficiency statement ending with an asterisk (*) denotes a deficiency which the institution may be excused from correcting providing it is determined that other
safeguards provide sufficient protection to the patients. (See reverse for further instructions.) Except for nursing homes, the findings stated above are disclosable 90
days following the date of survey whether or not a plan of correction is provided. For nursing homes, the above findings and plans of correction are disclosable 14 days
following the date these documents are made available to the facility. If deficiencies are cited, an approved plan of correction is requisite to continued program
participation.
LABORATORY DIRECTOR'S OR PROVIDER/SUPPLIER REPRESENTATIVE'S SIGNATURE TITLE (X6) DATE
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G0700 Continued from page 1
with transfers.

Refer to G710. The home health agency (HHA) failed
to ensure staff adhered to the patients plan of
care to maintain a safe environment by following
fall precautions for 1 of 1 patient (P1) reviewed
for skilled nursing services. P1 had multiple
falls when nursing staff did not use a gait belt
for transfers and failed to follow the agencies
Fall Prevention Program resulting in a fractured
arm.

G0710 Provide services in the plan of care

CFR(s): 484.75(b)(3)

Providing services that are ordered by the
physician or allowed practitioner as indicated in
the plan of care;

This ELEMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by:

Based on interview and document review the home
health agency failed to ensure staff adhered to
the patients plan of care to maintain a safe
environment by following fall precautions for 1 of
1 patient (P1) reviewed for skilled nursing
services. P1 had multiple falls when nursing staff
did not use a gait belt for transfers and failed
to follow the agencies Fall Prevention Program
resulting in a fractured arm.

P1’s Home Health Certification and Plan of Care
(485), dated 10/1/22 to 11/29/22, indicated P1 had
diagnosis’s of congenital malform syndrome
(deformities from birth), stenosis of the larynx
(scarring in the throat limiting the larynx’s
ability to open normally), spina bifida (a birth
defect, in which the spinal cord fails to develop
properly often leading to physical and
intellectual disabilities depending on severity),
P1 was ventilator dependent, required supplement
oxygen and a feeding tube. P1 required the
assistance of one staff member to transfer and a
gait belt. P1 had function limitations of bowel
and bladder incontinence, endurance, ambulation,
speech, and dyspnea with minimal exertion. P1’s
mental status indicated developmental delay. P1’s
safety measures were oxygen precautions, seizure
precautions, ambulation assistance, aspiration
precautions, siderails up, 24-hour supervision,
clear pathways, lock wheelchair with transfers,
stand precautions, fall precautions and nursing
following Covid protocols. P1’s goals were to

FORM CMS-2567 (02/99) Previous Versions Obsolete
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maintain and optimal ease of respiration and
saturation >90%, tolerate feedings, maintain
intact skin, and remain free from injury during
hours of service. Client summary indicated all her
goals had been met.

Upon interview on 11/30/22, at 11:07 a.m. LPN-B
stated she was in training with LPN-A on 11/18/22,
and P1 had a fall around 3:15 p.m. LPN-B stated
she was sitting next to P1 on the side of her bed
and P1 fell forward landing on the floor. LPN-B
stated she attempted to break the fall, but she
fell too. LPN-B stated P1 was not wearing a gait
belt, and she has never seen a gait belt in the
house. LPN-B stated P1 had shoes on, P1 often
leans to the left and she needs to be watched
closely. LPN-B stated, “I think her transfer
technique is dangerous, her walker is never in her
bedroom, we don’t use a belt. LPN-B stated the
fall was not reported to the agency. LPN-B stated
both she and LPN-A assisted P1 up off the floor
and ambulated her to her walker in the dining
room.

Upon interview on 12/1/22, at 11:03 a.m. during an
interview FM-A stated P1 was in pain after the
agency nurses shift on 11/18/22. FM-A found
bruising on P1’s arm, as P1 was crying and
pointing to her arm. P1 was taken to the emergency
department and diagnosed with a fractured arm. On
11/18/22, at approximately 8:00 p.m. FM-A sent a
text message to registered nurse (RN-A) indicating
P1 was in the emergency room with a fractured arm
and FM-A asked if something happened during P1’s
shift on 11/18/22. FM-A reported RN-A responded to
the text message immediately and indicated she
would investigate the matter. FM-A stated she
attempted to call the nurses who worked on
11/19/22 as she hadn’t heard back from the agency.
FM-A stated LPN-A had worked with P1 for about
four months and LPN-B was in training with LPN-A.
FM-A stated she asked P1 if she and fallen. P1
made her sign language response for “yes.” She
then asked her where she fell and P1 pointed to
her room. FM-A brought P1 into her bedroom and P1
pointed to the left side of her bed to the
floor. FM-A stated this is the third fall P1 had
under the care of LPN-A. FM-A could not recall the
exact date but was certain it was the end of
August when LPN-A reported P1 had fallen in the
bathroom being transferred to the toilet. FM-A
stated P1 would stand-up with the assistance of
one assistant. P1 would place her left arm on a
grab bar and her right hand on the windowsill. P1
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slipped that day and fell into a seated position
onto the floor. There were no injuries reported.
LPN-A was in the bathroom with P1. The family
provided their own intervention of placing another
grab bar on the windowsill FM-A stated in
mid-September she witnessed LPN-A assisting P1
into her stander (a walker where she is strapped
in to be able to stand or ambulate), LPN-A did not
lock the stander and P1 fell, LPN-A grabbed P1’s
arm and broke the fall with her own body. P1 was
not injured.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 8:41 a.m. LPN-A
stated on 11/18/21 while she was training LPN-B,
LPN-B was assisting P1 after her afternoon nap. P1
was on the edge of her bed and fell to the floor.
LPN-A stated she was in the room but did not see
the fall. LPN-A stated P1 did not appear in any
pain. LPN-A stated she and LPN-B lifted P1 off the
floor placing their hands under her arms and legs.
She stated P1 was not wearing a gait belt and
LPN-A was not aware that she was supposed to be
using the belt. LPN-A stated LPN-B told her P1 did
not hit her head, LPN-A assessed her skin and did
not notice any redness or bruising. LPN-A denied
taking vital signs or reporting the fall to the
agency. LPN-A stated she thought the agency policy
was to call the agency if there was a fall with
injury but stated she could not really remember
her training. LPN-A confirmed P1 had two other
falls when she was working with her. She stated in
August she was transferring P1 to the toilet and
P1 slipped and fell backwards onto LPN and they
both fell to the floor. She stated she did report
the fall to the P1’s family, but not the agency
since there was not an injury. LPN-A stated P1 was
not wearing a gait belt during that fall. LPN-A
stated the other fall happened a few weeks after
the fall in the bathroom. LPN-A stated P1’s walker
is usually pushed up against the dining room table
where P1 likes to color, so the stander does roll,
however this time it was pushed back from the
table and the walker slide forward, P1 lost her
balance and LPN-A lowered P1 to the floor. P1 was
lifted back up to the stander with LPN-A placing
her arms under P1’s arms without a gait belt.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 10:29 a.m. RN-A
stated she received three text messages on the
evening of 11/18/22, from FM-A and was aware that
P1 had a fracture. RN-A stated she notified the
Director on 11/19/22. The agency was attempting to
contact the LPN’s who were in the home on
11/18/22. RN-A stated that she goes to the home
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every 60 days for the re-certification assessment
and there is a question on the Oasis assessment
that asks about prior falls. RN-A stated it is not
her practice to specifically ask for falls, since
those should have been reported prior to the
assessment. She stated she asks in the summary if
there had been any concerns and there were none
reported by FM-A. RN-A denied knowledge that P1
was to use a gait belt with transfers. RN-A
verified that the care plan she had written did
indicated a transfer of one with a gait belt. RN-A
stated when she had been to the house, she had not
observed the family using a gait belt with P1.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 10:55 a.m. the
agency Director stated she received a text from
RN-A on 11/19/22, at 10:39 a.m. indicating RN-A
had received a text the following evening from
FM-A indicating P1 had a broken arm and bruising
on her legs. The Director stated she started to
investigate the incident 11/19/22 through
11/20/22. She stated if for some reason the care
plan changes or they cannot follow it, they need
to notify the agency and see if a new order is
warranted.

The agency’s policy titled Fall Prevention Program
dated 12/19/22, [sic] indicated the agency has a
comprehensive fall prevention program that is
designed to reduce occurs of falls. It is
proactive, risk-based that identified clients who
are at risk for falls by providing ongoing
monitoring and evaluation of current strategies.
This includes assessment of risk and establishing
interventions aimed at reducing injuries. 1. An
initial screening is performed to evaluate a
baseline. A set of tasks known as fall assessment
tools including to test client’s strength,
balance, and gait. 2. Interventions, risk
specific, include possible use of therapy, and the
need to address the need for special equipment or
training to improve safety. 3. Documentation, all
client specific fall precautions and interventions
are identified in the treatment plan. 4. Reporting
of falls, all falls are to be reported via an
incident report. A client follow-up visit is
completed for client’s who have falls occurring
when agency staff are present. Falls resulting in
injury that alters the client’s previous
status/function and clients who have had previous
falls with in the prior three months. 5.
Coordination of a client’s fall prevention plan
with all team members if the responsibility of the
clinical manager, clinical associate or case
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managing clinician to ensure follow through occurs
on the safety plan of the client. The client’s
record will reflect communication among all team
members and clear directions related to client
safety. Any special training required to maintain
the safety of the client and employee must be
completed before the employee is permitted to work
independently with that client.
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G0000 INITIAL COMMENTS

On 11/30/22 - 12/2/22 a complaint survey was
conducted. The agency was found to have not met
the requirements at 42 CFR. Part 484 for Home
Health Agencies.

The cumulative effects of these findings resulted
in the Home Health Agency’s inability to ensure
provision of quality of care.

Based on the severity of the deficiency citied the
Condition of Participation: Skilled Professional
Services 42 CFR 484.75 at G700 was found not met.

ID
PREFIX

TAG

G0000

PROVIDER'S PLAN OF CORRECTION
(EACH CORRECTIVE ACTION SHOULD BE

CROSS-REFERENCED TO THE
APPROPRIATE DEFICIENCY)

(X5)
COMPLETION

DATE

H72096069C/94525 was substantiated deficiencies
were issued at G710 as a result of the complaint
investigation.

G0700 Skilled professional services G0700

CFR(s): 484.75

Condition of participation: Skilled professional
services.

Skilled professional services include skilled
nursing services, physical therapy,
speech-language pathology services, and
occupational therapy, as specified in §409.44 of
this chapter, and physician or allowed
practitioner and medical social work services as
specified in §409.45 of this chapter. Skilled
professionals who provide services to HHA patients
directly or under arrangement must participate in
the coordination of care.

This CONDITION is NOT MET as evidenced by:

Based on severity of the deficiency cited, the
home health agency (HHA) failed to meet the
Condition of Participation: Skilled Professional
Services at 42 CFR 484.75. The agency failed to
provide skilled professional services according to
the plan of care approved by the medical provider
for 1 of 1 patients (P1) who required a gait belt

Any deficiency statement ending with an asterisk (*) denotes a deficiency which the institution may be excused from correcting providing it is determined that other
safeguards provide sufficient protection to the patients. (See reverse for further instructions.) Except for nursing homes, the findings stated above are disclosable 90
days following the date of survey whether or not a plan of correction is provided. For nursing homes, the above findings and plans of correction are disclosable 14 days
following the date these documents are made available to the facility. If deficiencies are cited, an approved plan of correction is requisite to continued program
participation.
LABORATORY DIRECTOR'S OR PROVIDER/SUPPLIER REPRESENTATIVE'S SIGNATURE TITLE (X6) DATE
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G0700 Continued from page 1
with transfers.

Refer to G710. The home health agency (HHA) failed
to ensure staff adhered to the patients plan of
care to maintain a safe environment by following
fall precautions for 1 of 1 patient (P1) reviewed
for skilled nursing services. P1 had multiple
falls when nursing staff did not use a gait belt
for transfers and failed to follow the agencies
Fall Prevention Program resulting in a fractured
arm.

G0710 Provide services in the plan of care

CFR(s): 484.75(b)(3)

Providing services that are ordered by the
physician or allowed practitioner as indicated in
the plan of care;

This ELEMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by:

Based on interview and document review the home
health agency failed to ensure staff adhered to
the patients plan of care to maintain a safe
environment by following fall precautions for 1 of
1 patient (P1) reviewed for skilled nursing
services. P1 had multiple falls when nursing staff
did not use a gait belt for transfers and failed
to follow the agencies Fall Prevention Program
resulting in a fractured arm.

P1’s Home Health Certification and Plan of Care
(485), dated 10/1/22 to 11/29/22, indicated P1 had
diagnosis’s of congenital malform syndrome
(deformities from birth), stenosis of the larynx
(scarring in the throat limiting the larynx’s
ability to open normally), spina bifida (a birth
defect, in which the spinal cord fails to develop
properly often leading to physical and
intellectual disabilities depending on severity),
P1 was ventilator dependent, required supplement
oxygen and a feeding tube. P1 required the
assistance of one staff member to transfer and a
gait belt. P1 had function limitations of bowel
and bladder incontinence, endurance, ambulation,
speech, and dyspnea with minimal exertion. P1’s
mental status indicated developmental delay. P1’s
safety measures were oxygen precautions, seizure
precautions, ambulation assistance, aspiration
precautions, siderails up, 24-hour supervision,
clear pathways, lock wheelchair with transfers,
stand precautions, fall precautions and nursing
following Covid protocols. P1’s goals were to
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G0710 Continued from page 2
maintain and optimal ease of respiration and
saturation >90%, tolerate feedings, maintain
intact skin, and remain free from injury during
hours of service. Client summary indicated all her
goals had been met.

Upon interview on 11/30/22, at 11:07 a.m. LPN-B
stated she was in training with LPN-A on 11/18/22,
and P1 had a fall around 3:15 p.m. LPN-B stated
she was sitting next to P1 on the side of her bed
and P1 fell forward landing on the floor. LPN-B
stated she attempted to break the fall, but she
fell too. LPN-B stated P1 was not wearing a gait
belt, and she has never seen a gait belt in the
house. LPN-B stated P1 had shoes on, P1 often
leans to the left and she needs to be watched
closely. LPN-B stated, “I think her transfer
technique is dangerous, her walker is never in her
bedroom, we don’t use a belt. LPN-B stated the
fall was not reported to the agency. LPN-B stated
both she and LPN-A assisted P1 up off the floor
and ambulated her to her walker in the dining
room.

Upon interview on 12/1/22, at 11:03 a.m. during an
interview FM-A stated P1 was in pain after the
agency nurses shift on 11/18/22. FM-A found
bruising on P1’s arm, as P1 was crying and
pointing to her arm. P1 was taken to the emergency
department and diagnosed with a fractured arm. On
11/18/22, at approximately 8:00 p.m. FM-A sent a
text message to registered nurse (RN-A) indicating
P1 was in the emergency room with a fractured arm
and FM-A asked if something happened during P1’s
shift on 11/18/22. FM-A reported RN-A responded to
the text message immediately and indicated she
would investigate the matter. FM-A stated she
attempted to call the nurses who worked on
11/19/22 as she hadn’t heard back from the agency.
FM-A stated LPN-A had worked with P1 for about
four months and LPN-B was in training with LPN-A.
FM-A stated she asked P1 if she and fallen. P1
made her sign language response for “yes.” She
then asked her where she fell and P1 pointed to
her room. FM-A brought P1 into her bedroom and P1
pointed to the left side of her bed to the
floor. FM-A stated this is the third fall P1 had
under the care of LPN-A. FM-A could not recall the
exact date but was certain it was the end of
August when LPN-A reported P1 had fallen in the
bathroom being transferred to the toilet. FM-A
stated P1 would stand-up with the assistance of
one assistant. P1 would place her left arm on a
grab bar and her right hand on the windowsill. P1
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G0710 Continued from page 3
slipped that day and fell into a seated position
onto the floor. There were no injuries reported.
LPN-A was in the bathroom with P1. The family
provided their own intervention of placing another
grab bar on the windowsill FM-A stated in
mid-September she witnessed LPN-A assisting P1
into her stander (a walker where she is strapped
in to be able to stand or ambulate), LPN-A did not
lock the stander and P1 fell, LPN-A grabbed P1’s
arm and broke the fall with her own body. P1 was
not injured.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 8:41 a.m. LPN-A
stated on 11/18/21 while she was training LPN-B,
LPN-B was assisting P1 after her afternoon nap. P1
was on the edge of her bed and fell to the floor.
LPN-A stated she was in the room but did not see
the fall. LPN-A stated P1 did not appear in any
pain. LPN-A stated she and LPN-B lifted P1 off the
floor placing their hands under her arms and legs.
She stated P1 was not wearing a gait belt and
LPN-A was not aware that she was supposed to be
using the belt. LPN-A stated LPN-B told her P1 did
not hit her head, LPN-A assessed her skin and did
not notice any redness or bruising. LPN-A denied
taking vital signs or reporting the fall to the
agency. LPN-A stated she thought the agency policy
was to call the agency if there was a fall with
injury but stated she could not really remember
her training. LPN-A confirmed P1 had two other
falls when she was working with her. She stated in
August she was transferring P1 to the toilet and
P1 slipped and fell backwards onto LPN and they
both fell to the floor. She stated she did report
the fall to the P1’s family, but not the agency
since there was not an injury. LPN-A stated P1 was
not wearing a gait belt during that fall. LPN-A
stated the other fall happened a few weeks after
the fall in the bathroom. LPN-A stated P1’s walker
is usually pushed up against the dining room table
where P1 likes to color, so the stander does roll,
however this time it was pushed back from the
table and the walker slide forward, P1 lost her
balance and LPN-A lowered P1 to the floor. P1 was
lifted back up to the stander with LPN-A placing
her arms under P1’s arms without a gait belt.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 10:29 a.m. RN-A
stated she received three text messages on the
evening of 11/18/22, from FM-A and was aware that
P1 had a fracture. RN-A stated she notified the
Director on 11/19/22. The agency was attempting to
contact the LPN’s who were in the home on
11/18/22. RN-A stated that she goes to the home
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G0710 Continued from page 4
every 60 days for the re-certification assessment
and there is a question on the Oasis assessment
that asks about prior falls. RN-A stated it is not
her practice to specifically ask for falls, since
those should have been reported prior to the
assessment. She stated she asks in the summary if
there had been any concerns and there were none
reported by FM-A. RN-A denied knowledge that P1
was to use a gait belt with transfers. RN-A
verified that the care plan she had written did
indicated a transfer of one with a gait belt. RN-A
stated when she had been to the house, she had not
observed the family using a gait belt with P1.

Upon interview on 12/2/22, at 10:55 a.m. the
agency Director stated she received a text from
RN-A on 11/19/22, at 10:39 a.m. indicating RN-A
had received a text the following evening from
FM-A indicating P1 had a broken arm and bruising
on her legs. The Director stated she started to
investigate the incident 11/19/22 through
11/20/22. She stated if for some reason the care
plan changes or they cannot follow it, they need
to notify the agency and see if a new order is
warranted.

The agency’s policy titled Fall Prevention Program
dated 12/19/22, [sic] indicated the agency has a
comprehensive fall prevention program that is
designed to reduce occurs of falls. It is
proactive, risk-based that identified clients who
are at risk for falls by providing ongoing
monitoring and evaluation of current strategies.
This includes assessment of risk and establishing
interventions aimed at reducing injuries. 1. An
initial screening is performed to evaluate a
baseline. A set of tasks known as fall assessment
tools including to test client’s strength,
balance, and gait. 2. Interventions, risk
specific, include possible use of therapy, and the
need to address the need for special equipment or
training to improve safety. 3. Documentation, all
client specific fall precautions and interventions
are identified in the treatment plan. 4. Reporting
of falls, all falls are to be reported via an
incident report. A client follow-up visit is
completed for client’s who have falls occurring
when agency staff are present. Falls resulting in
injury that alters the client’s previous
status/function and clients who have had previous
falls with in the prior three months. 5.
Coordination of a client’s fall prevention plan
with all team members if the responsibility of the
clinical manager, clinical associate or case
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completed before the employee is permitted to work
independently with that client.
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On 11/30/22 - 12/2/22 an abbreviated complaint
survey was conducted. No licensing orders were
issued during this survey.
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